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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

John Crescimbeni, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Thursday, September 15, 2010
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on September 15, 2010, at 9:03 a.m., in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni.
In attendance:  Council Members John Crescimbeni, Michael Corrigan, Bill Bishop; Commissioners Gary Anderson, Lane Burnett, Caryn E. Carreiro, Scott Shine, Stephen Swann, State Representative Lake Ray; Commissioners Edward Fleming and Penny Thompson were excused; Commissioners Richard Hartley and Fred Engness were absent; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Dockmaster; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Kristina Nelson, Assistant General Counsel; Sheronda Davis, Jessica Stephens, Legislative Assistants; Ralph Hodges, Sierra Club; Scott Skinner, JaxPort; Captain John E. O’Neil, Jr., Jacksonville Historic Naval Ships Association; Captain Mike Getchell, Jax Marine Transportation Exchange; Joe Wilhelm, Financial News & Daily Record; Sgt. Leonard Propper and Officers Bill Mauldin and Robert Holmquist, JSO Marine Unit; Kelly Boree, Recreation & Community Services Department; Mr. John Nooney.
The minutes for the August 11, 2010 meeting of the Commissioner were approved, as distributed.
On Pending Legislation, the Chair announced that Ordinance 2010-584, Adopt Small-Scale Amend to FLUM Series, Appl#2010C-011, 9069 & 9109 San Jose Blvd – RPI to NC, was approved by the previous evening’s City Council meeting.  There were no comments or discussion.
On Ordinance 2010-675, Providing City’s Formal Support to Efforts of Jax Historic Naval Ship Assn to Coordinate Local, State & Fed Authorities to bring the Retired Naval Vessel USS Charles F. Adams (DDG-2) to Downtown Jax Southbank as a Floating Museum, E of the Acosta Bridge, the legislation’s sponsor, Council Member Bishop, addressed the Commission.  He provided the Commission with background on the project, citing a previously adopted Council Resolution expressing support of the project’s concept.  Council Member Bishop felt that numerous questions that had been raised had been aired and answered and that the time had come to move forward with a formal endorsement of the project.  He indicated that this was a zero-cost project with no City funds committed.  There is a plan in place in the event that the project did not work, that the U.S. Navy required the project’s sponsors have a plan and funding, in place, to return the ship.

Captain John O’Neil, representing the Jacksonville Historic Naval Ship Association, provided the Commissioners with artist renderings depicting how the USS Adams would appear at the proposed Southbank site.  He indicated that the Florida Department of Transportation had no problem with the site.  He discussed the contract that entailed the requirements that the sponsor had to meet to satisfy the Navy.  Captain O’Neil said the association expected 90,000 visitors a year.
Council Member Corrigan indicated that while he supported bringing the vessel to Jacksonville, he felt that additional details should be incorporated into the legislation to ensure that the USS Adams would not become a financial burden on the City, that certain caveats were needed.

State Representative Lake Ray spoke in favor of the project but indicated that he would have to abstain from any vote on the measure owing to a conflict of interest.  His professional firm had previously been involved with the project.

Council Member Bishop indicated that the project’s sponsor (JHNSA) was willing to amend the legislation to add language on finances, specifically on having funding on hand to remove the ship should the project incur unforeseen problems.  Mr. O’Neil suggested adding the contract, containing references to funding for returning the vessel, as an exhibit to the legislation.
Council Member Bishop indicated that the concerns raised by Council Member Corrigan can be resolved.  Amendment language would stipulate that the City’s endorsement of the project is contingent upon the parties abiding by the provisions of the contract.  Council Member Bishop proceeded to offer an amendment to the bill.  The Commission voted 7-1-1 to recommend approval of the bill, as amended.  (Corrigan nay; Ray abstain).
The Commission then heard an update on the Ortega River mooring issue from Captain Suber and Sgt.  Leonard Propper.  Captain Suber provided background information on the issue, from the initial complaints of property owners concerning abandoned and derelict vessels in the river as safety issues to watercraft, to the research underway for possible mooring fields at some point.  Sgt. Proper made a PowerPoint presentation on the measures that JSO is taking to address numerous problems and transgressions encountered on the County’s waterways.  
Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson provided the Commission with a review of the issues raised concerning Marsh View Drive canal waterway buoys.  The issue emanated from complaints of residents in the IntraCoastal Waterway community regarding excessive speeding on the canal.  Attorney Nelson indicated that since the canal is not a part of the ICW itself, the City was empowered to regulate.  Since the canal itself is private, homeowners whose property abuts the canal would have to approve any proposed regulatory measures.  At the outset, date would have to be produced to determine whether a speeding problem existed that required some resolution.  The Chair asked Captain Suber to report back to the Commission on the findings of the Florida Fish & Wildlife Commission and JSO on the nature and number of complaints in the canal issue.

In his monthly report on river and manatee issues, Dr. Quinton White commented on the salinity and temperature of the river.  There was no fall algae bloom that had previously been suggested as a possibility; intermittent foam had been spotted.  There has been an abnormal number of dolphin fatalities reported.  As a result, a dolphin watch program has been launched, in conjunction with the ongoing monitoring of manatees in the County’s waterways.  Only one manatee death had been reported, the cause of which is undetermined.  That fatality was on September 2nd at the southeast corner of Blount Island.  There have been only three manatee fatalities reported since July 2009.  Dr. Pinto noted that on the Monday, September 13th aerial flight, 75 manatees had been sighted: 12 north of the Buckman Bridge, 60+ south of the Buckman Bridge; a mating group of 20 manatees were sighted south of Julington Creek.  Only three manatees were sighted in the IntraCoastal Waterway.
In New Business, Captain Suber announced that the Metro Park Marina would be officially designated as a Clean Marina on Monday, September 20th.  This honor is bestowed by the Florida Department of Environmental Protection.
The Chair announced that the FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) Subcommittee will be comprised of Commissioners Anderson (Chair), Shine and Burnett.

In Comments from the Public, Mr. John Nooney shared his views on recent Florida Times-Union articles.  He also urged the Commission to adopt a resolution recommending that the City Council reserve some of the acreage being returned to the City from the Shipyards project be a set aside for a public pier.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:22 a.m.
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